
In West Africa, UN Security Council
visits Côte d’Ivoire and Guinea-Bissau

Members of the United Nations Security Council are mid-way through a mission
to West Africa where they are reviewing strides made in peacebuilding by both
Côte d’Ivoire and Guinea-Bissau.

Arriving Thursday 14 February in the Ivoirian capital, Abidjan, Ambassador
Anatolio Ndong Mba of Equatorial Guinea, Council President and co-lead of the
mission along with Côte d’Ivoire, and the Council delegation, met with
Foreign Minister Marcel Amon-Tanoh and Vice-President Daniel Kablan Duncan.

The Council also participated in a roundtable on the transition from
peacekeeping to peacebuilding with United Nations Resident Coordinators in
Côte d’Ivoire and neighbouring Liberia.

Côte d’Ivoire has been a non-permanent member of the UN Security Council
since the beginning of 2018. The UN Operation in Côte d’Ivoire (UNOCI) closed
in June 2017, after 13 years deployed in the country which was plunged into
instability from 1999 to 2011. The end of UNOCI’s mandate was hailed as a UN
peacekeeping success.

At a press conference on Friday, the Representative of Côte d’Ivoire to the
UN and co-lead of the Council mission, Leon Kacou Adom, said the visit had
provided an opportunity to exchange experiences and information, including on
best practices on transitions from peacekeeping to peacebuilding, among
representatives of Member States, Ivorian authorities and experts from UN
country teams in Côte d’Ivoire and Liberia.

“At a time when United Nations peacekeeping operations are at a crossroads,
and in a context marked by the reform launched by Secretary-General António
Guterres, it is clear that the Security Council, which is in charge of
peacekeeping and international security, should highlight successful
experiences in this regard, in this case in Côte d’Ivoire and Liberia,” he
stressed.

 Legislative elections on March 10 in Guinea Bissau

The Council delegation flew Friday afternoon to Guinea Bissau, kicking of the
second leg of its visit to West Africa. The purpose of this visit was to
monitor and evaluate the crisis resolution process in this country.

Legislative elections are scheduled for March 10, 2019 in Guinea Bissau. They
are to be followed by a presidential election whose date has not been set.

During the visit, the delegation met with Prime Minister Aristides Gomes, UN
Deputy Special Representative David McLachlan-Karr, as well as
representatives of partner organizations involved in the peacebuilding
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process in Guinea Bissau, according to a Twitter post by the UN Department of
Political Affairs and Peacebuilding.

The delegation also met with the Speaker of the National Assembly, the
leaders of political parties, the President of the National Electoral
Commission, the President of the Supreme Court and representatives of civil
society. It also met with President José Mario Vaz.

After more meetings in Guinea-Bissau, the Council delegation will head back
to New York later on Sunday 17 February.

FROM THE FIELD: Survival in Yemen
against all odds

Fawaz, just 18-months old, suffered from severe acute malnutrition and was on
the brink of death. In war-torn Yemen, he was one of hundreds of thousands of
children, more likely to die, than survive.

After almost four years of brutal conflict, the health care system in the
country has been decimated: doctors struggle to get paid, medicines are
extremely rare, inflation has rendered the most basic commodities
prohibitively expensive.

For Fawaz and his parents who were watching him waste away helplessly, this
could have meant the end, but against all odds, he was able to access the
right treatment.

Here’s his extraordinary story, from our colleagues at the UN humanitarian
coordination office (OCHA), and the camera lens of photographer, Giles
Clarke.

‘Maintain calm’ and ‘exercise
patience’ UN envoy urges, as Nigeria
heads to polls

As Nigerians get ready to head to the polls on Saturday, the Head of the UN
Office for West Africa and the Sahel (UNOWAS), described the pre-election
period as “largely, peaceful and participatory”, and called for that spirit
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to prevail through election day and beyond.

In a statement on Friday, Mohammed Ibn Chambas, who is also the Secretary-
General’s Special Representative for West Africa, encouraged all Nigerians to
“continue to maintain calm and to exercise patience and restraint throughout
the voting process and the announcement of the final results”.

As President Muhammadu Buhari aims to extend his time in office, after
victory four years ago – when, for the first-time ever, an opposition
candidate defeated a sitting president – former Vice President Atiku Abubakar
has emerged as his main challenger, according to news reports.

Adhere to the tenets of free, fair, transparent, inclusive and
credible elections – UN envoy

Mr. Chambas welcomed the candidates’ signing on Wednesday of the second
National Peace Accord, which aims to keep the vote peaceful and ensure a non-
violent transfer of power, and urged them to “seek redress of any grievances
they may have through legal and constitutional means”.

He pressed the candidates to “mobilize” their supporters to “adhere to the
tenets of free, fair, transparent, inclusive and credible elections, devoid
of hate and denigration of each other”.

“Firmly reject all undemocratic and negative voices that may seek to disrupt
the elections and promote conflict between Nigerians”, he said, while
encouraging voters in Africa’s most-populous democracy to exercise their
civic responsibility and come out “in numbers” to peacefully cast their
votes.

The Special Representative said that success at the polls was “the
responsibility of all Nigerians and relevant Nigerian institutions,
particularly the Independent National Electoral Commission (INEC), security
agencies, political parties, candidates, religious leaders, civil society”.  

While calling on all participants to “prioritize the interest of the
country”, the UNOWAS head expressed his hopes that the continent’s largest
economy will successfully conduct free, fair and transparent elections that
will “set an example for the elections coming up in West Africa and Africa,
and underscore Nigeria’s leadership in the region”.

Country origin ‘best predictor of
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outcome’ for children with cancer, UN
experts say

Each year, an estimated 215 000 cancers are diagnosed in children under-15,
and about 85 000 cancers in those aged 15–19 years, the cancer research
agency of the World Health Organization (WHO) said on Thursday.

In a statement released to coincide with International Childhood Cancer Day,
marked globally on 15 February to raise awareness of the illness, the
International Agency for Research on Cancer (IARC) said that providing better
data would help reduce the burden of childhood cancer.

“To combat childhood cancer and inequality, the scale of the problem must be
known”, UN experts warned, remarking that in “low-resource settings, survival
rates are only about one quarter those in high-resource settings”. If in
high-income countries, 80% of patients can be cured, in low and middle-income
countries, only about 20% of children with cancer will survive.

According to the UN agency, the inequalities are due to a lack of awareness
among health professionals, as well as a lack of efficient medical
infrastructure and diagnostic and treatment facilities. Hence, “country of
residence is the best predictor of outcome for children with cancer”, experts
note.

According to WHO, proper and timely medical care would increase the survival
rates significantly, but many young people in those countries are not
receiving the right treatment.

High-quality data is critical to better combat the disease
worldwide

Also, the lack of infrastructure and high-quality cancer registries in many
low-income countries means that data outlining the burden of childhood cancer
are scarce. For example, information on cancer incidence is available for
only 5% of Africa’s child population, and survival rates are available for an
even smaller percentage.

WHO data shows that compared with adults, children are affected by different
types of cancer. Almost half of childhood cancers are blood cell-related, and
the most frequent other malignancies are tumours of the central nervous
system and tumours that develop from embryonal tissues.

To help better understand and fight childhood cancer, IARC has joined the
recently formed WHO Global Initiative for Childhood Cancer, which seeks to
reduce inequalities in access to diagnosis and in quality of treatment, and
improve treatment outcomes for all children.

According to IARC scientist Dr. Eva Steliarova-Foucher, the research agency
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is able set to offer “valuable technical support to help countries build
their information systems and use data on cancer incidence, survival, and
mortality for cancer control planning, monitoring, and evaluation.”

“Many countries are unaware of the extent of the childhood cancer burden,”
IARC Director Dr. Elisabete Weiderpass added, pointing out that “the lack of
high-quality data prevents governments from identifying efficient public
health policies and responding to the needs of the patients”.

The Global Initiative is aiming for a survival rate of at least 60% for
children with cancer globally, by 2030. This target represents an approximate
doubling of the current survival rate and reaching it will save a million
young lives over the next decade.

UN and partners appeal for $920
million to meet ‘dire needs’ of
Rohingya refugees

With more than 745,000 Rohingya having fled violence in Myanmar to settle in
Bangladesh, joining roughly 200,000 others already sheltering there, United
Nations aid agencies and partners launched an appeal on Friday to help meet
their “dire needs”.

The 2019 Joint Response Plan for the Rohingya humanitarian crisis seeks to
raise $920 million to assist more than 900,000 refugees from Myanmar and the
more than 330,000 vulnerable Bangladeshis hosting them.

“Our humanitarian imperative today is to stabilize the situation of stateless
Rohingya refugees and their Bangladesh hosts”, said Filippo Grandi, UN High
Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR). “We are hoping for timely, predictable and
flexible contributions in order to meet the goals of this year’s appeal”.

Critical aid and services, such as food, water, sanitation and shelter,
represent more than half of this year’s funding needs, which include health,
education, child protection and addressing sexual and gender-based violence. 
 

 “The solidarity shown by the Government of Bangladesh and the commitment of
humanitarian partners ensured the successful implementation of the first
Joint Response Plan in 2018”, said António Vitorino, Director General of the
International Organization for Migration (IOM). “Moving forward, we reiterate
our commitment to meeting the dire needs of this population and urge the
international community to support these efforts”.
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The new plan brings together 132 partners – UN agencies, international and
national non-governmental organizations (NGOs) and government bodies – to
protect refugee women, men, girls and boys, provide life-saving assistance
and foster social cohesion.

“But while we tackle these immediate humanitarian needs we must not lose
sight of solutions”, Mr. Grandi stressed, repeating his call that Myanmar
“take urgent action to address the root causes of this crisis which have
persisted for decades, so that people are no longer forced to flee and can
eventually return home in safety and dignity”.

Life for Rohingya, still precarious

The third joint humanitarian appeal builds on achievements made to further
stabilize the situation of Rohingya refugees.

Over the past year, the 2018 plan has supported aid agencies in improving
conditions across refugee settlements by providing basic assistance,
upgrading living conditions and carrying out disaster risk mitigation
measures for monsoon and cyclone seasons.

Despite these and other achievements, the Rohingya remain in an extremely
precarious situation.

UNHCR underscored that until the root causes of displacement in Myanmar are
addressed and refugees can voluntarily return in safety, Bangladesh must be
supported to meet the needs of refugees and the host communities.

As an example, the entire refugee population received basic emergency shelter
kits to cope with the 2018 rainy season, but they now require safer and more
robust shelters.

Similarly, while some 860,000 refugees regularly receive food assistance,
only 240,000 manage to diversify their diet beyond the minimum package of
rice, lentils and oil, which must be expanded to ensure better nutrition.

Moreover, continued investments into safe water and sanitation, health and
protection services are vital.

“We encourage countries in this region and beyond to show solidarity with
Bangladesh and to support Myanmar to start creating conditions for voluntary,
safe and dignified return of Rohingya refugees” concluded the UNHCR chief.

The 2018 plan was funded at 69 per cent, or $655 million received against
$950 million requested.


